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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
September 11, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. Mr. Kobasa asked for a moment of silence in memory of September 11, 2001.

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Eugene Montano, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Teresa Taylor, Dr. Michael Owens, Robert Reed, Woody Long, Michael Modica, Dr. George Stone, Randall O’Neal, and Ron Eby.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Dr. Jeffery Hawtof, John Oliver, and Dianne Sole, were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the agenda with the addendum. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of August 14, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 14, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting as submitted. The motion was seconded by Dr. Lyons and carried unanimously. 

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income as of September 3, 2008 and stated that the income is mostly from member dues, entry fees, and officials’ dues.  Mr. Charles then reviewed the expenses and stated that most of the expenses included the DIAA Student Leadership Conference, the NFHS Student Leadership Conference, clinics, dues to the NFHS for Officials, publications, Sportsmanship Awards, and salary. Mr. Charles explained that at this time DIAA is in the red but that that is typical for this time of the year. Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles explained that there were a total of 15 requests for sanction and that all were routine events. Mr. Charles stated he has not yet received anything for the Beast of the East. Mr. Charles stated that he spoke to Mr. Coverdale with the Bayball Classic and was informed that they have secured two financial backers for the tournament and should have all the bills from last year paid and a sanction application in by the end of the month. Mr. Wagner made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

B.
Request to Waive DIAA Regulation 1009.2.6 by Dickinson HS for R.W.



Mr. Andy Dick, athletic director at Dickinson High School, parent, and student were in attendance to present this request. The parent requested a closed hearing. Mr. Reed made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting the privacy of a student and pupil files. The motion was seconded by Dr. Lyons and carried unanimously.  All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. 


Ms. Fontello explained that there are 20 members of the DIAA Board and 19 voting members and that they will need a majority of affirmative votes in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed those in attendance that there were 15 Board members present. Ms. Fontello also informed those in attendance that the burden was on those present to prove that this waiver request should be granted. While in executive session testimony and evidence was presented and the request for waiver for R. W. was discussed.



Mr. Allen made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously. Ms. Marvel made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Ms. Marvel made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. 



Mr. Allen made a motion to approve this waiver request for the first marking period and to approve the executive director’s interim decision to allow the student to practice. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
C. Request to Waive DIAA Regulation 1009.2.7 by William Penn HS for T.D.
Christopher Purnell, Chief Executive Director of Future Scholars, Inc., Mel Gardner, assistant athletic director at William Penn High School, student’s mother, and student were in attendance to present this request. The student requested a closed hearing. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting the privacy of a student and pupil files. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.  All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. Ms. Fontello explained that there are 20 members of the DIAA Board and 19 voting members and that they will need a majority of affirmative votes in order to pass the waiver request.  Ms. Fontello informed those in attendance that there were 15 Board members present. Ms. Fontello also informed those in attendance that the burden was on those present to prove that this waiver request should be granted. Those in attendance understood and wished to proceed. While in executive session, testimony and evidence was presented and the request for waiver for T.D. was discussed.
Ms. Corrado made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.

Ms. Marvel made a motion to approve the waiver for the Student sufficiently established a hardship as presented. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
E. Request to Waive DIAA Regulation 1009.2.7 by Lake Forest HS for M.S.
Mr. Mike Wagner, athletic director at Lake Forest High School, student’s parent, and student were in attendance to present this request. Mr. Wagner recused himself from the Board. Mr. Wagner appeared for the hearing and provided testimony in his capacity as Athletic Director. The parent requested a closed hearing. Dr. Stone made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting the privacy of a student and pupil files. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. 
Ms. Fontello explained that there are 20 members of the DIAA Board and 19 voting members and that they will need a majority of affirmative votes in order to pass the waiver request.  Ms. Fontello informed those in attendance that there were 15 Board members present. Ms. Fontello also informed those in attendance that the burden was on those present to prove that this waiver request should be granted. Those in attendance understood and wished to proceed. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. While in executive session, testimony and evidence was presented and the request for waiver for M.S. was discussed.
Mr. Allen made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. Mr. Allen made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried unanimously.  Mr. Allen made a motion to approve the waiver request based on the testimony presented the Student established the hardship. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
D. Request by Red Clay Middle Schools to Waive 1008.4.3.1 for Fall Sports
Mr. Charles stated that this was a request from the Red Clay middle schools for a waiver of Regulation 1008.4.3 Maximum Game Schedules. Mr. Charles explained that the Red Clay middle schools 
were members of DIAA but due to funding had to discontinue their middle schools sports. Mr. Charles commented that they are reinstating the middle school sports programs and applied for membership with DIAA late in the summer. Mr. Charles explained that the schedules were already set and it has been hard for these schools to schedule games with other schools. Mr. Charles stated that the Red Clay middle schools were asking that their opponents to be able to play three games in a week and an additional game in the season so that they can schedule games. Mr. Charles stated that they are only asking this for the fall sports season and only allow the opponents schedule the additional game if it is scheduled with one of the Red Clay middle schools.
Ms. Fontello clarified for the record that it was not necessary for the schools to be in attendance since this was a non-eligibility issue and the school’s appearance is optional under the DIAA regulations. Mr. Eby made a motion to allow these schools to play and addition game and to play three games in a week if necessary. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
F.
Request to Waive DIAA Regulation 1008.4.2.1 by W.T. Chipman



Mr. Charles commented that this is a request to Waive DIAA Regulation 1008.4.0 Sports Seasons. Mr. Charles explained that W.T. Chipman is asking for an exemption to the 21 calendar days of practice before their first competition. Mr. Charles stated that the reason for the request is because the Lake Forest School District has had a considerable amount of construction on school property and delayed the start of school.  Mr. Charles stated that although the students were permitted to start practice on August 25 by DIAA Regulation, because of the construction and the socioeconomic situation in the district its very difficult for a large percent of the students to get to practice if it is not held during a school day. Mr. Charles stated because of this the students did not start practice until they started school and as a result the principal contacted DIAA asking for this waiver. Mr. Principal also provided a chart showing the number of days the students will have practiced prior to the first date of competition. Mr. Charles explained that the DIAA Regulations require at least 7 calendar days of practice before competition and the chart supplied by the principal shows that there will be at least 7 calendar days of practice. 


Ms. Fontello clarified for the record that it was not necessary for the schools to be in attendance since this was a non-eligibility waiver request and the school’s appearance is optional under the DIAA regulations. Mr. Eby made a motion to approve this request and waive the 21 calendar days of practice for this year only. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried by a vote of 15 – yes (Kobasa, Allen, Montano, Cale, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Lyons, Taylor, Reed, Long, Modica, stone, O’Neal, and Eby) and 1 – abstention (Wagner).
IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Discussion on Students on Waiting Lists


Mr. Charles commented that he was looking for some clarification on Vo-Tech schools allowing students to transfer without penalty when they have been on a waiting list. Mr. Charles explained that if a student applies well before the school year and was put on a waiting list due to no room at the school and then space becomes available the school will allow that student to transfer without penalty. Mr. Charles stated that to some extent the new transfer rule has eliminated the need for this because freshman now have one free transfer but stated that some of the requests have come from sophomores. Some discussion ensued regarding how long into the school year would the waiting list open up and what student would get the opening. Dr. Stone commented that he would only be in favor of a student being allowed to transfer to a technical school due to an opening if the student was chosen from a lottery type system. After considerable discussion the consensus of the Board was that due to the change in the transfer rule this issue this would not be an issue and that each individual case should be considered under the waiver process.

B.
Update on Legal Issues


Ms. Fontello updated the Board on pending legal matters and advised of the status of the Cape Henlopen v. DIAA appeal and request for a writ of certiorari and declaratory judgment pending in Sussex County Superior Court.

C.  Update on Fall Sport Venues

Mr. Charles reviewed the locations of the sites for the fall sport championship games. Mr. Charles stated that White Clay Creek will be the site of the cross country championships this year and the University of Delaware will be the site for the volleyball championships. Mr. Charles stated that for field hockey and boys’ soccer all games are played on a turf field and that there is a turf site for the championship in each county. Mr. Charles then stated that the football championship will be at Delaware State University. Mr. Charles also informed the Board that the Individual Wrestling tournament will be held at St. Mark’s High School this year. 
D.
Discussion on Proposal by 1290 The Ticket
      Mr. Charles stated that he received a proposal from 1290 The Ticket who does the football and basketball tournaments. Mr. Charles explained that they were asking to be able to broadcast for no charge through out the season in trade for some public service announcements. Mr. Charles stated that he wanted some feedback from the Board as to what he should charge them. The Board suggested that the Executive Director negotiate the trade.
E. 
Misc/Correspondence

Mr. Charles  shared with the Board a thank you letter from Garrett Lyons III on his Senior Scholar Athlete Award.

Mr. Charles also shared a news release from the National Federation on high school participation rates. Mr. Charles stated that the release states that the overall percentage of participation in high school sports is 54.8%.  Mr. Charles added that the percentage of Delaware students that participate in sports is a little better than 50%.

Mr. Charles also shared the agenda for the Statewide Athletic Directors meeting and invited all Board members. 


Ms. Samonisky reported on the Independent Conference and part of their Associate Member letter. Ms. Samonisky reminded the Board that a few months ago the Board tabled part of the request by the Independent Conference regarding athletic eligibility and allowing their students to continue to practice with their team. Ms. Samonisky explained that the options given back to her were to allow this with the provision that those students would then not be eligible for full participation once becoming eligible and only being allowed to participate against other Associate Member Schools or continue to go by a case by case basis. Ms. Samonisky stated that the Independent Conference decided to go by a case by case basis. 
V.
Public Comment

None.

VI.
Adjournment

Mr. Reed made a motion to adjourn at 12:15 p.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
